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effectively, and for improving Council meet-
ings. At the end of the discussion, on motion of
Mr. Burns and second by Miss Overacker, the
Council unanimously approved a vote of con-
fidence in and appreciation of the Executive
Director for his handling of Association affairs
and, at the same time, expressed the view that
every effort should be made to improve the
flow of information to the Council and to make
effective use of its advice and guidance.

Mr. Lasswell raised the question of location
of the 1958 meeting. After general discussion,
Mr. Bailey moved and Mr. Almond seconded a
motion to have the 1958 meeting in the Mid-
west and to leave the decision as to the specific
city to the Executive Committee. The motion
was unanimously approved.

Mr. Lasswell called on the Executive Di-
rector to review the budget proposal for 1956~
57, copies of which had been distributed to the
Council. Mr. Kirkpatrick reviewed the finan-
cial situation briefly and explained the 1956-57
proposals. Mr. Bailey moved and Mr. Hawley
seconded acceptance of the proposed 1956-57
budget with the understanding that shifts can
be made in items by the Executive Director
with the approval of the Executive Committee.
The Council approved unanimously.

Mr. Bailey moved and Mr. Hawley sec-
onded a unanimous vote of thanks to the Stern
Family Fund for its generous support of the
Association and the Congressional Fellowship
program in 1955-56.

Mr. Almond moved and Mr. Burns seconded
a vote of thanks to Father James B. Horigan
of Georgetown University, Chairman, and the
members of the Local Arrangements Commit-
tee for their fine work in arranging the 1956
Annual Meeting.

Mr. Lasswell adjourned the meeting at 6:15
P.M.

Minutes of the Annual Business
Meeting
The Annual Business Meeting of The Amer-

ican Political Science Association was held at
4:30 P.M,, Friday, September 7, 1956 in the
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Presidential Ballroom of the Hotel Statler,
Washington, D. C. The meeting was called to
order by President Harold D. Lasswell, who
made a brief report on the activities of the
Association during the preceding year.

Mr. Mansfield, Secretary of the Association,
summarized the decisions taken by the Coun-
cil at its meeting of September 5, 1956 and
read the two resolutions the Council had au-
thorized Mr. David to prepare (for the texts,
see the Council Minutes). The report of the
Secretary and the two resolutions, were ap-
proved unanimously.

Mr. Latham, Chairman of the Program
Committee for the 1956 Annual Meeting, re-
ported on the activities of the Committee. The
two most important innovations in the work
in 1956 were (1) the meeting of the Program
Committee and (2) building the program
around a central theme. He recommended that
both be continued next year. At the conclusion
of the report, a resolution thanking the Pro-
gram Committee for its excellent work was
adopted unanimously.

Mr. Kampelman, Treasurer, presented the
financial report for the fiscal year ending July
31, 1956. Mr. Kampelman noted particularly
that the Association had completed the fiscal
year with income exceeding expenditures and
that the auditor’s report showed the financial
affairs of the Association to be in sound con-
dition. The Business Meeting voted unanimous
approval of the Treasurer’s report.

Mr. Lippincott, Chairman of the Nominat-
ing Committee, gave a brief report on the work
of the Committee, He then presented the Com-
mittee’s unanimous nominations for the offices
of the Association for 1956-57, as previously
reported to the Council (for the names, see the
Council Minutes). The Business Meeting
voted unanimous approval of the Committee’s
slate.

The President asked the new President
Elect, Mr. Key, to come to the platform, and
then turned the gavel over to the incoming
President, Mr. Schattschneider.

President Schattschneider adjourned the
Business Meeting at 5:45 P.M.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

Regional and Topical

The annual meeting of the Jowa Conference
of Political Scientists was held oy the campus
of Grinnell College on April 28, 1956. The
speaker for the morning session was President

Charles J. Turck of Macalester College who
spoke on the ‘““Aims and Achievements of
UNESCO.” The speaker at the noon luncheon
was Clark M. Eichelberger, executive director
of the American Association for the United
Nations, who spoke on the subject of ‘“Great
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Issues Facing the United Nations.” The
afternoon session heard state senators William
C. Molison of Grinnell and George E. O’ Malley
of Des Moines speak on the ‘“Issues Before
the Iowa 57th General Assembly.” Kirk
Porter of the State University of Iowa was
elected president. George B. Telford of Drake
University was reelected secretary.

The 14th Annual Institute on World Af-
fairs was held at San Diego State College,
August 6-24, under the direction of profes-
sors Minos D. Generales and Ned V. Joy.
The theme was “20th Century Realities in
International Relations—New Dimensions in
the Quest for Peace.”

Among the speakers who appeared were:
Currin Vance Shields, professor of political
science, University of California at Los An-
geles; James Avery Joyce, British author,
barrister, economist, and educator; C. Easton
Rothwell, director, The Hoover Library on
War, Revolution and Peace; Kenneth T.
Young, director, Office of Southeast Asian
Affairs, United States Department of State;
Benton W. Decker, R. Adm., Ret.,, U.S.N.;
Albert Hutler, executive director, United
Jewish Fund of San Diego; Robert Neumann,
professor of political science, University of
California at Los Angeles; Richard Richards,
Democratic candidate for United States sena-
tor from California; L. Vincent Padgett, as-
sistant professor of political science, San Diego
State College; and diplomatic representatives
from Iran, Indonesia, Belgium, Iraq, Israel,
Greece, Turkey, Great Britain, France, Japan,
Germany and India,

The 23rd Congress of the International
Federation for Housing and Town Planning,
held in Vienna, July 22 to 28, drew more than
900 registered participants from 36 countries.
The theme of the Congress was “The City and
its Surroundings.”

Exhibits based on the Congress’ theme were
shown by 21 countries. The Puerto Rican
Planning Board and Massachusetts Institute
of Technology represented the U.S.

The International Challenge Cup for films,
offered by the City of Vienna, was won by
“It Can Be Done,” prepared by the University
of Pennsylvania for the International Co-
operation Administration.

It was voted to hold the 25th Congress in
Puerto Rico in 1960, on invitation of Rafael
Pico, Becretary of the Treasury of the Com-
monwealth. This will be the first Congress in
the western hemisphere since 1938. The 24th
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Congress will be in Lidge, Belgium, in 1958
the theme being ‘‘Regional Man,”

Erik Rolfsen, town planner of Oslo, was re-
elected president. Dennis O’Harrow of the
American Society of Planning Officials was
re-elected to the executive committee; Can-
dido Oliveras, chairman of the Puerto Rico
Planning Board, was elected to succeed Rafael
Pico.

Pi Sigma Alpha, national political science
honor society (81 chapters), held its biennial
convention in Washington on September 6.
Officers elected are: Franklin L. Burdette,
University of Maryland, president; Cullen B.
Gosnell, Emory University, vice president;
and Don L. Bowen, American Society for
Public Administration, secretary-treasurer.
Members of the executive committee elected
are: Mona Fletcher, Kent State University;
Charles W. Shull, Wayne University and Rita
W. Nealon, New York University. The An-
nual Essay Contest prize of $100 was awarded
to Gertrud H. Bauer of American University.

The District of Columbia Political Science
Association (DCPSA) held its fifth meeting of
the current year in the Hall of Government,
George Washington University, October 8§,
1956. “The Place of Polls and Election Fore-
casts in Political Campaigns’”’ was the topic;
the panel consisted of Stuart A. Rice, Eco-
nomic Consultant; Floyd E. McCaffree, Di-
rector of Research, Republican National
Commitiee; John Sharon, Assistant to Gov.
Stevenson; Louis H. Bean, author of How fo
Predict Elections.

The Woodrow Wilson Department of For-
eign Affairs at the University of Virginia held
a conference on ‘“The Principle of Self-deter-
mination in the Modern World” as part of the
Woodrow Wilson Centennial Celebration on
November 29 and 30, 1956. Scheduled speakers
included Philip Jessup and Vernon McKay.

The Graduate School of Boston University
has begun a new program of graduate study
and research on the metropolitan community.

The department of political science at the
University of California, Berkeley, has estab-
lished an undergraduate honors program de-
signed to provide for superior students some
of the advantages of the small liberal arts col-
leges without sacrificing the special resources
of the university. The first group of honors
students is under the direction of Victor Jones
and G. Leslie McConnell.
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A School of International Studies has been
started in New Delhi, affiliated with the Uni-
versity of Delhi. It will prepare students for
the Ph.D. degree either of the Delhi University
or of any other university in the world.

The School specializes in the following
areas:

(a) East Asian History and Institutions

(covering China, Japan and Korea).

(b) Southeast Asian History and Institu-
tions (covering countries from Burma
to Philippines).

(c¢) South Asia (India, Pakistan, Nepal and
Ceylon).

(d) West Asian History and Institutions
(Afghanistan to Israel as well as Arab-
Africa).

(e) American History and Institutions.

(f) International Economics.

Fuller information may be obtained from
Dr. A. Appadorai, Director, 1.8.1.S., Sapru
House, Barakhamba Road, New Delhi,

A new periodical, the Free World Review,
P.0. Box 1254, New York 8, New York, has
recently published its first issue. According to
the editors, Stephen Sisu and Z. Michael Szaz,
its aim is ‘‘to contribute to the understanding
of the complex issues of international politics
by emphasizing the need for unity among
free nations, and the need for the preservation
of Christian and humanist traditions against
the challenge of Communist totalitarianism.”

The Field Politics Center at Goucher Col-
lege, aided by a grant from the Maurice and
Laura Falk Foundation, is expanding its re-
search function into the peripheral areas of
campaign politics, examining the use and ef-
fect of campaign gadgetry, songs, and slogans
in 19th and 20th century America.

Funds have been made available to facili-
tate the travel of American specialists in the
Soviet and East Central European fields to the
area of their professional interest. Limited
travel grants will be made for the purpose of
strengthening the core of fully-trained, lin-
guistically competent Soviet and East Cen-
tral European specialists now teaching in uni-
versities and colleges throughout the United
States and Canada. Scholars interested in
traveling to the area of their specialization
should apply as soon as possible to Professor
William B. Edgerton, chairman of the Inter-
University Committee on Travel Grants, 429
West 117th Street, New York 27, New York.
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The Ford Foundation has made a five year
grant of $975,000 to the Citizenship Clearing
House, affiliated with the Law Center of New
York University, to support a program of
encouraging active participation by college
men and women in the party of their choice.
The bulk of the grant will be expended
through the 24 state and regional affiliates
located at leading colleges and universities
throughout the country. George H. Williams
of the law faculty of New York University is
director of the Clearing House. Rhoten A.
Smith of the University of Kansas served as
associate director during 1955-1956, and
Professor Ivan Hinderaker of the University of
California at Los Angeles will serve as as-
sociate director during 1956-1957.

The Soviet Bloc Foreign Economic Rela-
tions Project has recently been established in
the Woodrow Wilson Department of Foreign
Affairs of the University of Virginia. Robert
Loring Allen, associate professor in economics,
will direct the project. Foreign economic poli-
cies and activities of Soviet Bloc countries
will be subjected to scrutiny; Soviet aid pro-
grams in underdeveloped countries, Burmese-
Soviet barter agreements, Iceland’s trade
agreements with the Soviet Union and other
Bloc countries, and other such widely varied
activities are to be investigated. A grant from
the Dearborn Foundation of Chicago has
made this project possible. It will be adminis-
tered by S. Walter Washington, lecturer in
the foreign affairs department of the univer-
sity.

At its last annual meeting, the Midwest
Conference of Political Scientists voted to
publish a quarterly review of political science.
Final plans were made by the executive coun-
cil of the conference at its meeting in Washing-
ton in early September. The publication will
be known as the Midwest Journal of Political
Science. It will be a quarterly, with the first
issue appearing May 1, 1957. The editor will be
David Fellman, University of Wisconsin; the
managing editor, in charge of business affairs,
will be Charles W, Shull, Wayne State Uni-
versity; C. Herman Pritchett, University of
Chicago, will serve as book review editor. The
following will serve on the editorial board:
Samuel J. Eldersveld, University of Michigan;
Louis C. Kesselman, University of Louisville;
Glendon A. Schubert, Michigan State Uni-
versity; Mulford Q. Sibley, University of
Minnesota; Edward H. Buehrig, University
of Indiana. The Journal will be published by
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the Wayne State University Press, Detroit.
All business inquiries should be addressed to
Professor Shull of Wayne State University.
The Journal will be a general political science
review, open to all areas of the discipline and
to all members of the profession. Manuscripts
should be sent to Professor Fellman at 203
South Hall, University of Wisconsin, Madison
6, Wisconsin.

Chadwick F. Alger, now a Proctor fellow at
Princeton University, will join the staff of the
Swarthmore College political science depart-
ment as Instructor in political science for the
second semester of the current year,

John A. Armstrong, Jr., assistant professor,
University of Wisconsin, spent the latter part
of the summer in the Soviet Union under an
award from the Inter-University Committee
on Travel Grants., During the second semester
of 1956-1957, he will act as visiting assistant
professor in the Russian Institute at Columbia
University.

Erwin W. Bard, while on sabbatical leave
as professor of political science at Brooklyn
College, is visiting lecturer at the College of
Europe at Bruges. He attended the Inter-
national Congress of Administrative Sciénces
in Madrid in September.

Paul C. Bartholomew, professor of political
science at the University of Notre Dame, has
returned to the campus after serving as a con-
sultant for the Navy Department in Washing-
ton during the past summer.

Burton Brazil, assistant professor of politi-
cal science at San Jose State College, led the
ticket for City Council at a recent election
at which the City of Saratoga was incorpo-
rated.

James Robert Brown, visiting lecturer at
Wesleyan University, has accepted an ap-
pointment as associate professor at St. Jo-
seph’s College, Hartford, for the coming year.

John Cotton Brown, assistant professor of
political science and public administration at
Cornell College, Mount Vernon, Iowa, spent
last summer in England where he was awarded
grants by the British and his own college to
participate in a seminar on problems of inter-
national organization at St. Anthony’s Col-
lege, Oxford.

-Henry C. Bush, formerly of Hunter Col-
lege, was visiting assistant professor at Wayne
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State University during the summer of 1956.
During the year 1956-57 he will direct a 12
month program of training in the field of local
government administration, a program spon-
sored by the International Cooperation Ad-
ministration for a group of government offi-
cials of the Republic of Indonesia, at Wayne
State University.

E. Glenn Callen of Nebraska Wesleyan
University has been selected as a member of
the Charter Revision Commission of the city
of Lincoln.

Earl C. Campbell of San Jose State College
taught courses in public administration this
summer at the University of Southern Cal-
ifornia Civic Center Division.

George Catlin, McGill University, has been
elected a Fellow of the Royal Society of
Literature, London.

David T. Cattell, University of California
(Los Angeles), spent the latter part of the
summer in Moscow on an Inter-University
Travel Grant. Professor Cattell returned to
Los Angeles early in October.

Eugene P. Chase, professor of civil rights at
Lafayette College, lectured on American in-
stitutions during the summer course in Amer-
ican and English studies in Nice, France, dur-
ing July and August under the auspices of the
University of Aix and the French Fulbright
Commission.

Harwood L. Childs, Princeton University, is
on leave for the academic year, 1956-57.
During the second semester, he will serve as
visiting lecturer at the University of Southern
California on a lectureship sponsored by the
John Randolph Haynes and Dora Haynes
Foundation of Los Angeles.

Morris H. Cohen, associate professor of
government, has returned to Clark University
after a year abroad as Fulbright lecturer at
the Municipal University of Amsterdam,

Francis W. Coker is teaching at Vanderbilt
University during the winter term, 1957.

E. Lane Davis of the State University of
Iowa has been granted a leave of absence for
the academic year 1956—57. He has been ap-
pointed a Fellow at the Center for Advanced
Study in the Behavioral Sciences at Stanford,
California.

Paul Dolan, chairman of the department of
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political science at the University of Delaware,
is lecturing during the current academic year
at the Hochschule fuer Sozialwissenschaften,
Wilhelmshaven-Ruestersiel, Germany, under
a Fulbright grant.

John T. Dorsey, Jr., Michigan State Uni-
versity, has returned from Saigon, Viet-Nam,
where he was deputy advisor in charge of the
Presidency Program of the MSU Technical
Assistance Project. After serving as acting co-
ordinator of the project in East Lansing dur-
ing the summer, he has resumed teaching
duties and is assistant coordinator of the proj-
ect. :

Alex N. Dragnich has returned to Vander-
bilt University after a year’s leave of absence
on a Ford Faculty Fellowship, which he spent
mostly at Harvard University. During the
summer he took a six weeks’ tour of the Soviet
Union, coming back by way of West Germany
and France.

Leon D. Epstein, of the University of Wis-
consin, is to be on leave during the second
semester 195657 in order to engage in research
sponsored by the Social Science Research
Council.

David G. Farrelly has returned from a year
in Italy as a Fulbright Scholar to resume his
duties at the Universily of California (Los
Angeles).

Herman Finer has been appointed a direc-
tor of the Chicago Regional Port Authority.
The nomination was made by Mayor Richard
Daley and endorsed by Governor Stratton.

G. James Fleming, associate professor of
political science at Morgan State College, has
been named by the mayor of Baltimore,
Maryland, to the newly created Baltimore
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission.
This is the first FEPC-type public body below
the Mason-Dixon line. Dr. Fleming was re-
gional director of the President’s Committee
on Fair Employment Practice, for the states
of Pennsylvania, New Jersey and Delaware
during World War II.

William Fleming, associate professor of
political science and chairman of the depart-
ment of political science at Ripon College,
Ripon, Wisconsin, spent the summer as visit-
ing professor at Northwestern University.

Peter J. Fliess has returned to Louisiana
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State University from his sabbatical leave at
the University of Frankfurt, Germany.

Edgar 8. Furniss, Princeton University, has
been a visiting professor at Columbia Uni-
versity during the current winter session.

William Goodman is acting chairman of the
department of political science at the Univer-
sity of Tennessee for the academic year of
1956-57, during the absence of Lee S. Greene
who is on leave.

Albert Gorvine, on the staff of the Univer-
sity of Ankara, on leave from Brooklyn Col-
lege, attended the International Congress of
Administrative Sciences in Madrid in Septem-
ber.

H. Field Haviland, on leave from Haverford
College during the present academic year, is
serving as senior staff member in international
studies at the Brookings Institution, Washing-
ton, D.C.

A. Miller Hillhouse, Cornell University,
served as a special fiscal consultant to the
Baltimore Urban Renewal Study Board in
preparation for their report to the mayor,
September, 1956, on the city’s redevelopment
problems.

Gilbert O. Hourtoule, of Lafayette College,
served during the summer as consultant to
the Commission on Government Security.

Philip E. Jacob returned to the University
of Pennsylvania after a year’s leave of ab-
sence during which he directed a study for
the Edward W. Hazen Foundation on the re-
sults of general education in the social sciences.

Gayle K. Lawrence has returned to his
teaching duties at Temple University after
serving 18 months as director of personnel in
the Office of Administration, Commonwealth
of Pennsylvania,

Leslie Lipson, professor of political science
at the University of California, Berkeley, was
visiting professor of government at the Uni-
versity of Hawali’s summer session, 1956.

Herbert McClosky, University of Min-
nesota, has returned to the university to re-
sume his teaching and research duties, fol-
lowing a one-year fellowship at the Center
for Advanced Study in the Behavioral Sci-
ences, Stanford, California.

James W. Morley has returned to the East
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Asian Institute at Columbia University after
a year’s absence.

Frederick J. Osborn, British town planner
who has been active in the garden city move-
ment, was knighted this year, his name being
included on the Queen’s Birthday Honors
List,

Norman D. Palmer, professor of political
science at the University of Pennsylvania,
participated in the following conferences: The
Joint Conference on Indo-American Relations,
sponsored by the Indian Council of World
Affairs (New Delhi) and the Council on For-
eign Relations (New York), at Endicott
House, Dedham, Mass., June 13-18, 1956. He
also was a member of the seminar on ‘“Leader-
ship and Political Institutions in India” at
the University of California (Berkeley), Au-
gust 12-17, 1956, which was organized in con-
junction with the Committee on South Asia
of the Association of Asian Studies.

Paul A. Pfretzschner taught local govern-
ment and administration in the summer ses-
sion in the University of Buffalo.

James K. Pollock, Murfin professor of
political science and chairman of the depart-
ment of political science at the University of
Michigan, has been awarded the Grand Cross
of the Order of Merit by the government of
the German Federal Republic. The presenta-
tion was made by President Theodore Heuss
on August 31, 1956, and was in recognition of
Professor Pollock’s contributions to the
strengthening of democratic institutions in
Germany.

Benjamin Rivlin, now a Fulbright research
fellow in North Africa, attended the Inter-
national Congress of Administrative Sciences
in Madrid in September,

Carl J. Schneider has resumed his teaching
duties at the University of Nebraska, follow-
ing a year spent in Germany as a Fulbright
Research Fellow.

Jasper Shannon is serving as visiting pro-
fessor of political science at the University of
Nebraska during the 1956-57 academic year.

Dr. Kalman H. Silvert, associate professor
in the department of political science st
Tulane University continues on leave of ab-
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sence with the American Universities Field
Staff, and is presently in Chile.

H. Arthur Steiner has returned to the Uni-
versity of California (Los Angeles) after a six
month tour of south and southeast Asia which
was sponsored in part by the International
Educational Exchange Program, Department
of State.

James A. Storing returned to Colgate Uni-
versity in September after a year’s leave spent
in Germany, England and Norway with the
Overseas Program of the University of Mary-
land.

Ronald M. Stout, Colgate University, has
been granted a leave of absence for the cur-
rent year to accept a position as director of the
intern program, New York State Department
of Civil Service.

Robert W. Tucker of Johns Hopking Uni-
versity joined the political science department
of Swarthmore College on a part-time basis
for the current semester to teach the seminar
in international politics, law and organization.

William Vatcher, Jr., San Jose State College,
was nominated for Congress at the Democratic
primary in June, and went on half-time status
while conducting his campaign for the No-
vember election.

Eric Voegelin, Boyd professor of govern-
ment at Louisiana State University, is on
sabbatical leave for the first semester of the
academic year 1956-57. He will give the Loeb
Lectures at the University of Frankfurt on
“The Law and the Prophets’” in November—
January.

John C. Wahlke will be on leave from Van-~
derbilt University during the winter and spring
terms, 1957, for field work on the comparative
state legislative project, financed by the
Social Science Research Council.

George A, Warp has resumed his duties at
the University of Minnesota after spending
fourteen months as a member of the UN mis-
gion at the Brazilian School of Public Ad-
ministration in Rio de Janeiro. '

Belle Zeller, professor of political science at
Booklyn College, took part in the Conference
on Legislative Services of the Council of
State Governments in Seattle in August.
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